## War researcher looking to connect with family of soldier Barney McGuigan 1928-1945

By Charlotte MacAulay

charlotte@peicanada.com

Private Barney Ruben McGuigan was killed in action in Germany on February 26, 1945. Born and raised in St Mary's Road, he was just 16 when he died.

Mr McGuigan is one of many Canadian soldiers buried in three Canadian War Cemeteries in the Netherlands: Holten, Groesbeek and Bergen Op Zoom, where a project is underway to further honour soldiers by finding more about who they were and placing photos beside their graves, Island war researcher Pieter Valkenburg said.

Mr Valkenburg is looking to the residents of eastern PEI in hopes of finding a photo of Mr McGuigan and more information about his short life.

From what has been gathered thus far, Mr Valkenburg said he was able to piece together the story that Mr McGuigian enlisted in Army at age 15. He somehow fooled the recruiters into believing he was 18 at the time.

Just a few short months after he was sent overseas, Mr McGuigan was killed in action in Germany near the Dutch border and was buried in Groesbeek Cemetery.

Mr Valkenburg has been successful in finding several photos of soldiers from PEI and Nova Scotia for the project over the past couple of years. Those names include Hennebery, Cannon and Auld.

A recent story on CBC Radio put Mr Valkenburg in touch with relatives of Mr

Regina Faithfull is the daughter of the late Aeneas McGuigan, who was Mr McGuigan's uncle.

When she was contacted about the story the name Barney Ruben hit a chord.

A short time ago she was putting all of her framed pictures into an album and for the first time saw the face of someone standing in a doorway behind her father and grandfather in an old photo.

"I had never noticed before that day there was anyone in the doorway of the house on St Mary's Road," she said.

"I remember saying oh, who is that?" Ms Faithfull's mother, Cecilia, recognized Mr McGuigan and that was the first time Ms Faithfull had heard the name.

She sent the photo to Mr Valkerburg, but

**MAIN OFFICE LINE** 

Rachel Kameka

Jan MacNeill

Paul MacNeill, Publisher 902-313-0072

the image is quite small and most likely not usable.

She hopes maybe some other McGuigan descendents will be reached through this story.

know who might have some pictures," Ms Faithfull said. "We have so many cousins."

Mr McGuigan was the son of Thomas and Sadie (Bisson) McGuigan and was raised for a time by his grandparents Roseann Bernard.

Mr Valkenburg, formerly from the Netherlands who now lives in Borden-Carlton, spent his career in the **Dutch Diplomat**ic Service where he met many





The grave of Barney Ruben McGuigan in Groesbeek Canadian War Cemetery, Neth-Submitted photo

"I was born in 1944 and a good part of the Netherlands was liberated by Canadians. We feel it is our duty to make sure these men are not forgotten."

Anyone who has any information for Mr Valkenburg is asked to call 902-888-9696 or email casapiedar@gmail.com

War researcher Pieter Valkenburg hopes to find a photo of Private Barney Ruben McGuigan to put by his grave in Groesbeek Canadian War Cemetery in the Netherlands. Mr Valkenburg has traced the young soldier's roots to eastern PEI.

Submitted photo

veterans through his work.

He is also a veteran himself having served with the Dutch Royal Airforce for four years.

"I do it because I think it's important," Mr Valkenburg said.

# What you should know about COVID-19

### What are the symptoms of COVID-19? When should you call 8-1-1?

#### Symptoms may include:

- New or worsening cough
- Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing
- Fever
- Chills
- · Sore throat
- Runny nose, sneezing, congestion
- Headache
- Muscle aches
- Unusual fatigue
- Acute loss of sense of smell or taste

Gastrointestinal symptoms like nausea, vomiting or diarrhea have been reported but typically in conjunction with other COVID-19 symptoms, and may be more frequent in children.

#### **OPEN FOR BUSINESS**

530 Main Street Montague, 2nd Floor

OFFICE HOURS: MONDAY TO THURSDAY 8:30 am - 12 Noon; 1:00 pm - 4:30 pm

Closed Fridays for the month of August

902-838-2515

Subscriptions: 902-838-2515 Belinda Stewart subscribe@peicanada.com **NEWSROOM** 902-838-2515 Heather Moore, Editor editor@peicanada.com 902-940-6712 charlotte@peicanada.com Charlotte MacAulay Sean MacDougall sean@peicanada.com **ADVERTISING** 902-838-2515 Sharon Riley 902-969-3869 sharon@peicanada.com Barb Mazerolle barb@peicanada.com 902-969-4363 Theresa Johnston theresa@peicanada.com

902-940-3706 902-853-7525

902-628-0784

rachel@peicanada.com

paul@peicanada.com

jan@peicanada.com

You can deposit your payments and letters in our mail slot located next to our office door at 530 Main Street, Montague.

Prince Edward Island.ca/COVID 19 COVID19 PEI Information Line 1-833-533-9333

